
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, May 6th, 2014.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member (absent)
Peter Daly, Board Member
Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before we begin, I just want to take a quick second to wish a happy birthday to Steve, tomorrow is his birthday and he would appreciate it if we could move this along so he can go out to dinner with his wife.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated thank you very much.

CHANGES TO AGENDA 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are no changes to the agenda except that the adoption of the minutes will be done next meeting, June 3rd at our regular session.


*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE

PB 21-05    a.
Letter dated April 16, 2014 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 16th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 13-14 approving the extension.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked John, do you want to say anything on that?

Mr. John Klarl responded we’ve been going over a bunch of files lately and on this file we want to make sure that all documents to be recorded have been recorded so I want to add a final condition that the applicant prepare, execute and record any and all documents required by prior Resolutions adopted by this Planning Board and this application subject to approval to the Department of Technical Services and Law Department, that way we’ll make sure that things are exchanged two or three years ago.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated John gave me a copy of that language which I can add to the Resolution.  What Mr. Stackhouse is doing is he’s meeting all of his final conditions and as you can see since he’s got so many time extensions, the final condition sometimes date from two, three, four years ago and we want to confirm that all of those conditions mainly with respect to easements have been met.

Mr. John Klarl stated speaking of birthdays, this application is 9 years old.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the add-on would be under a condition of the Resolution?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated John, I should make that a condition – it would be condition 1.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to be getting that I’m sure, the revised wording.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 12-10    b.
Letter dated April 22, 2014 from Art Coolbaugh of Paraco Gas requesting Planning Board approval to install one (1), 36 count propane cylinder exchange cage located at the Gas Land gas station/convenience store at 2148 Albany Post Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think everything is in order.  You don’t have anything that you needed to say about this.  We’ll approve it by motion if everything…
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated subject to Ed’s satisfaction about specifics maybe a base for this propane tank or some details but Ed could work those out.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion to approve by motion subject to Director of Technical Services.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 12-94    c.
Letter dated April 25, 2014 from Tom Eikhof requesting Planning Board approval of a change of use from retail, the former Jennifer Convertible Store to a restaurant, Moe’s Southwestern Grill, located in the Cortlandt Town Center shopping center on Cortlandt Boulevard (Route 6).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, we will be approving this by motion.  Everything is in order at this point…
Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, I move that we approve this by motion.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record for our stenographer, Mr. Creighton arrived at 7:05.

With all in favor saying "aye." 
*



*



*
RESOLUTION:
PB 12-08    a.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on an 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, latest revision dated June 19, 2013 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Proposed Exterior elevations & Proposed Floor Plans for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated June 20, 2013.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a Resolution, as I said, for that. 
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution #14-14 in favor of granting the approval.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED):

PB 2-13      a. Public Hearing: Application of Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Wetland Permit for a garden supply center located at 2279 Crompond Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Prepared for Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc.” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, PC latest revision dated February 18, 2014 (see prior PB 5-07).

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated from Ciarcia Engineering representing the applicant Earthcon Equipment and Realty.  When we last left off I think there were a couple of questions the Board had.  One of them related to our sanitary facilities.  Since then, we’ve incorporated sanitary facilities into the trailer itself and it looks like we’re going to use the services of a company called Call A-Head which does a rental program where they supply the tank and they do the cleaning.  We’ve had an opportunity to look at the Draft Resolution so we have no objection to putting a note on the plan that we would not be using any type of exterior freestanding port-a-potty type of facility.  I believe that was the last issue.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I saw the drawing – I’m trying to locate it at the moment but it appeared that there were a couple of options that were suggested about weatherization of this and the other one was something else, I don’t remember.  Both of them I thought were things that should be not options in your case.  If this place is permanent…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated the high waste alarm and winterization.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated high waste alarm and the winterization thing…

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated the service we’re using, they’re setup to do this, they service trailers all over the area and they do it through the winter months so we can provide Engineering with cut sheets of the actual equipment we’re going to use and we should be able to demonstrate that their equipment will work through the winter and there will be safeguards to avoid overfilling the…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s what I’m interested in because that’s not discussed at all.  Generally speaking, what kind of safeguards would there be?


Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded again, I can provide the cut sheets to – I’m not sure what they incorporate into it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we would have to modify condition #4 to put some language in there specifically stating the issue of “provide additional details” – maybe, to your satisfaction “provide additional details regarding winterization of the tank” and the alarm…
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated something that would alert them that there’s a possible problem brewing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it’s called a high waste alarm.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I assume that’s when it’s ready to be emptied.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated I believe what they do is I think they supply you with a fluid.  So, what they supply you with is less than what the tank can hold.  It’s not going to be connected to water so it won’t be the kind of thing where it can keep going.  In other words, when they come and service it they replenish the flushing chemical and then evacuate the tank so when they return there isn’t going to be more fluid than the container can hold.  But, we’ll address that in our correspondence and we’ll put a note on the plan and we’ll do that to the satisfaction of Technical Services. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m particularly interested in the idea of winterization because that’s just something that’s slid under the trailer.  It’s not like it’s…

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated we’ll make sure that there’s safeguards to prevent overfilling.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and the winterization.  I assume if they’re providing the liquid, the liquid’s got to be winterized.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded right, exactly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else who has a – that was on the question.  Those were my comments.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it’s also a public hearing. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anybody else on this Board who has anything?  This is a public hearing so the public is invited to come up and make any comments pro or against this particular application.  Is there anybody in the audience who wants to comment at this hearing?  No one. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing and adopt Resolution #15-14 approving the application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’ll be in touch with…

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW):

PB 15-13    a.
Public Hearing: Application of Danny Porco/NY Fuel Distributors, for the property of NY Dealer Stations, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Special Permit for a new canopy for the existing Shell Service Station located at the northwest corner of the intersection of Oregon Road and Old Oregon Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Canopy Plan” prepared by John V. Catapano, P.E. latest revision dated March 14, 2014. (see prior PB 31-93)

Ms. Cathy Zalantis stated from Silverberg Zalantis LLP and we represent the applicant, NY Fuel who’s seeking to erect a canopy over existing pump islands at the Shell station.  This Board, just by way of history, previously approved a canopy in 1994.  That plan proposed to move the existing pump islands.  None of that work was ever done.  The islands are in the same location they were in 1994 and no canopy was ever erected.  So, now we’re just seeking to erect a canopy over the existing islands.  We’ve submitted several revised plans to this Board.  We believe that we addressed this Board’s concerns about lighting and drainage.  At the last meeting we were asked to confirm the scope of the canopy and we submitted a letter dated April 18th confirming that the 30’ x 50’ canopy will not extend beyond the boundary of the 30’ x 50’ existing concrete traffic mat.  We also previously submitted a letter detailing how the proposed canopy complies with the standards for zoning code, the 307-37 and the Site Plan criteria also.  We request that this Board consider granting the application for the canopy.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any comments from the Board on this?  Are there any comments from the public?  Anyone in the public or in our audience here tonight who wishes to make a comment on this particular application?  Being no one, Mr. Kessler would you please?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing and have staff prepare an approving Resolution for the next meeting. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Cathy Zalantis stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’ve been granted your request.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 3-13      a.
Application of Naeem Khalid & Shelia Naqui for Preliminary Plat approval and a Tree Removal permit for a 4 lot major subdivision of 26.45 acres for property located on the north side of Furnace Dock Road approximately 800 feet east of Furnace Brook Road as shown on a 7 page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary Subdivision prepared for Khalid & Naqui” prepared by Putnam Engineering, PLLC latest revision dated December 17, 2013 (see prior PB’s 1-94 & 27-96).

Ms. Shelia Naqui stated I just want to know what was the outcome of our site inspection and what is the recommendation?  What’s the next step in the procedure?
Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we did visit your site this past Sunday and walked quite a bit, as you know, quite a bit of the site.  There may be some members of the Board who have some specific comments that they might want to make about it.  I do know that there was a letter, I’m sure you’re aware of, from the DEP talking about your – the dam, and some things that needed to be done there.  I believe we’ve been in touch with staff on this.  We talked to them about it.

Ms. Shelia Naqui asked the work on the dam is it associated with the subdivision of the other three lots in the front?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded it is my understanding that that would have to be some work on that, I believe, would have to be done prior to much else.  If I’m wrong, please correct me.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that’s correct, yes.  I’m not talking about creating a retention pond as we had been considering in the past but again, the DEC does require some work on that spillway which they detail in their report.  That would be a condition of any approval.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so the condition for approval for you is that you would have to do some work on the spillway for the dam.  They’re very adamant about, it seems, that some work has got to be done to secure that before you can get approval for these other – this application.  Again, I think, at this point, does anybody on the Board have anything that they want to say about the specific site inspection we did?
Mr. Robert Foley responded about the dam and the past if maybe Ed or Chris knows, when this application first opened I believe residents of the Furnace Brook Drive area homeowners were concerned and was it because in the past they’ve had flooding as a result of the dam spillover or just normal rain accumulation.  Do you know Ed?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded again, the hydraulic study that was done show that the drainage area is quite substantial and since it’s so large, turning that area into a retention pond really wouldn’t do anything for the downstream flooding.  There is some work that’s required in the spillway just to control the flow of the water.  That would help a little bit but that’s why this would be a condition of approval.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the existing drainage area, the wetlands, what we saw there on Sunday morning is adequate for any spillover, or a large rain event that would precipitate the spillover. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it would provide some retention but not enough to alleviate the flooding downstream.  Unfortunately, flooding is just a problem in this area which this project is not going to address.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked if the dam were to have a catastrophic or semi-catastrophic event what would that do to downstream and the homes on Furnace Brook Drive?  I don’t know if that’s addressed in the DEC report.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded no, it’s not. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated something was said in this report, letter I believe, from them when they tried to identify the type of dam it is and it says that it’s a low-hazard dam so that it’s not going to cause catastrophic kind of damage but it’s not saying that nothing would be hurt.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it says “nothing but isolated farm buildings, undeveloped land…”
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated some things might be hurt but not necessarily…

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it wouldn’t affect the existing downstream neighborhood.  

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I think that’s kind of what our concern is with your dam is that it is classified as class A, as low hazard, but if you drive along Furnace Brook Drive, those houses are pretty close but it’s in a very low area, so it looks like it would easily flood whether there was a dam there or not.  I guess my concern, and I don’t know if you’ve provided this to the DEC previously, but as part of reviewing the hydrology has your engineer prepared a dam break analysis?  I guess it’s a 17-foot dam and it’s holding a certain amount of water.  I guess what Mr. Foley is suggesting is if something happened, if the dam were breached, either suddenly or we saw two areas where there seemed to be water coming through on the bottom and it was a pretty full – we had a lot of rain.  But, the fact that there were two areas where there was at least some seepage or some active water moving, might lead one to believe that there’s a possibility, even if it’s extremely remote, that the dam might fail down the road.  I guess the question is: if we knew what the worst case scenario was, if the dam did break or if it were so damaged that you’d have to breach it and return it to a stream it would be important to know whether the house or two at the bottom of Furnace Brook Drive would be adversely affected either if it would be inundated or if it would just not have access – people wouldn’t be able to get in-and-out.  Again, it’s very remote but the DEC and the town planners need to be sure that we’re not putting anybody at risk and your application allows us to look at that dam and make sure that it’s safe.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’d be curious how deep – I couldn’t determine at the site visit how deep that pond that holds the water, the dam that holds that pond back, how deep that is or what the volume of water is…
Ms. Shelia Naqui responded it’s a man-made pond.  It’s not natural.  It’s a created lake.  It was made by somebody in 1940 you know. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated you don’t know how deep – how much, what volume of water could be in there.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated the DEC says it’s 17 feet but it may just be 17 feet right at the face of the dam but then drift up.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the other thing is when – the reason I brought up Furnace Brook Drive after the site visit I had walked down during the site visit, but I drove around later.  I didn’t realize how long the loop of Furnace Brook Drive is.  There’s quite a few homes in there and the first area is low-lying.  The stream goes under Furnace Brook Drive that you can see from the dam and then it goes under, it continues down, I guess behind those homes, and comes out again.  The flow didn’t seem that extreme on Sunday morning, it wasn’t that rapid down there.  I’m just curious if there was an event, what would happen to the existing homes.

Ms. Shelia Naqui stated the dam has been there since, when we bought the house the dam was there.  I don’t know what else we could do about it.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated the inspection clearly indicates that there are voids and cracking is a problem in the dam.  Those are the things they’re requiring that you address as part of this application.  You have to really make sure you understand the letter that they wrote…

Ms. Shelia Naqui stated that I understand…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and what they’re recommending and get the necessary permits if necessary.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the problem here is that you’re asking to build or create additional lots.  As soon as you put in an application of that nature then we’ve got to go and make sure that everything is in order because the fact that you bought a home with a dam as it currently is, that was that one, now you want to expand on this and create other homes and, as was indicated to you, I’m trying to remember who said it, but there’s a sense that if something does happen with this lake, with this dam and it does breach and it does spill out, we’ve got to be careful that it doesn’t present as danger to other homes and maybe put these people at really severe risk.  We really do have to – once you apply to expand and create additional properties and lots and whatever we really do have to go at this so I think because of the letter that the DEP sent you, you really need to read it again and understand it and talk with staff about what kinds of things you could do to at least satisfy, minimally, what needs to be done so that we can move forward with the application.

Ms. Shelia Naqui stated in my understanding, the mostly the risk of the dam is to the downstream houses not to up this way, the subdivision we are doing in the front of Furnace Dock Road.  What can you do to prevent the risk to the downstream houses from the dam in case of, if there’s an overflow or flooding? 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded that’s what the letter is indicating you – actions for you to take to prevent that failure from happening and to maintain the dam and do maintenance on it and also do periodic visual or some kind of inspections on it, that they’re recommending so to make sure that you catch it before it does, if it does fail.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the attachment to the DEC letter spells it out at the bottom.  The crest, the spillway to downstream and the upstream, what could be done or what has to be done.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated actually, those are the kinds of issues that would have to be done with an engineer or somebody, certainly, someone who has more expertise than any one of us perhaps would have.  You probably do need to go – we’re going to refer this back to staff and then have a round of discussions with them and see what you can do, at least minimally, to secure forward motion of the application.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just in terms of the site visit, I don’t think anybody had any issues with the houses that you’re proposing to build on the property.  I think everybody was very comfortable with that but since the dam is part of the whole subdivision, we have to address the dam as well and the DEC, as the Board has been saying, has come up with some recommendations that need to be addressed for this to move forward.  Perhaps meeting with staff and perhaps staff can arrange something with the DEC so that you understand exactly what the scope of work that needs to be done to maintain the dam is and then once that’s done then we can move along and schedule a public hearing, but as far as what you’re proposing, I don’t think anybody has any issue with it.  We just have to be concerned with the dam and make sure it’s in functional order so that there aren’t any issues once we give approval, assuming we give approval to your application down the road.

Ms. Shelia Naqui stated so, as she suggested, I should try to work on the repair of the dam on the downstream, wherever that goes, with cracks and fix it so that there’s no seepage or leaking of more water…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated exactly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated Mr. Vergano is our Town Engineer so I guess some conversations with him about what is required based on the letter would be very helpful to you.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated it may be that there’s not an awful lot that you need to do but it’s going to be something that an engineer that you get would have to look at it.  They would have to use their expertise and let the Town Engineer and us know that by doing this, this, and this, everything should be okay or they may determine, even if the dam were breached, it wouldn’t impact the houses at all.  There are engineers who might say that.  The idea is they need to use their technical data.  They need to look at what they have and they need to see: is there something that needs to be done to make it safer?  It may be something, like the dam has been there for 60 or 70 years but it may be as simple as a tree falling down right across the spillway and now the dam is going to take more, it’s going to impound more water and that extra pressure may cause it to fail and there’s auxiliary spillway but it’s right next to the main spillway so a tree that falls in the right way may impact that.  It’s something you’re engineer would be able to tell you “this isn’t  a big deal,” or “you may want to make some changes that are important to do.”  The other thing is the inspection, the maintenance that you do is part of an annual program.  You should have something like an I&M program.  The DEC requires that you have an inspection and maintenance program and when you ultimately sell this property to someone else, you’ll then be transferring that plan to the new people and whoever takes is going to be equally responsible for that dam to make sure that it stays safe forever.  That’s why every year you file the certification with the DEC and says “I own this.”  The reason they ask you to certify that you own it is because they want to make sure you’re responsible for making whatever changes need to be made.  It may not be terribly difficult but it’s going to be something that will take more than you looking at and doing yourself.  You’ll need the engineer.

Mr. John Klarl asked interviewed any engineers yet?

Ms. Shelia Naqui responded sorry?

Mr. John Klarl asked have you talked to any engineers?

Ms. Shelia Naqui responded I have just Putnam Engineering.  I don’t know what have they done about it.  Maybe Chris knows.  I don’t know.
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think the engineers that you have worked with are working on the subdivision component.  I don’t know if you’ve ever retained an engineer specific for the issue with the dam.  You’d have to talk to Putnam Engineering to see if they can do some sort of a report on the dam or if that’s not in their area of expertise they would recommend someone else to do it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated in reference to the new lot, I means lots 2 and 4, again I didn’t really go look at it a lot but we had trouble, or I did, getting out of the existing driveway as far as sight line, that would be further down at the bottom there, but I’m wondering about lot 4 how that sight line would be.  That’s something for future consideration.  Maybe 1 and 2, I think the road is straight there but there’s a little curve that may create a sight line problem for 4.  Then the only other thing was the wetland.  I think you were free and clear with the buffer and everything for the wetland, right Chris?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think we were looking at asking to reverse that position of the driveway maybe to the other side because it is very close to the…

Mr. Robert Foley stated lot 1.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated yes, on lot 1.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think what you’ve learned is that based on the site inspection, that the Planning Board still needs you to work with your engineer to make some modifications to the plan, meet with us, talk specifically about the dam before the application can proceed.

Mr. Peter Daly asked Chris did we ever get information on the retention pond?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, I didn’t see Ed until now so I mentioned it to him.  They did submit a storm water pollution prevention plan and I’m expecting that that is required but Ed will take a look at it.

Mr. Peter Daly stated probably only a concern on – it’s uphill of an already existing wetland complex with the vernal pools and such.  I don’t think they really need it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but maybe even if they do need it maybe it could be located somewhere else. 

Mr. Peter Daly stated it’s possible.  I don’t see what it’s actually trying to hold back at this point.  It seems to be kind of isolated there. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated these are all items that obviously can be considered as we move forward but before that requires some conversation again about this dam.  We’re going to refer this back to staff at this point and then you will have conversations with them, you will also have conversations with your own engineering company and/or select to do the report for the dam.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JUNE 3, 2014

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: June 18, 2014
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